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14th May, 2019 
 

 
Re: HSE HR Circular 013/2019 re Implementation of Amendments to the Maternity Protection Acts 

re Premature Births 
 
Dear Colleagues, 

Please find attached Department of Health Circular 7/2019 in relation to the implementation of amendments to 
the Maternity Protection Acts in respect of premature births.  This Circular also sets out the remuneration 
arrangements which apply to health service employees while on additional maternity leave due to a premature 
birth.  

The Social Welfare Act 2017 (the "2017 Act") extends the maternity leave entitlement and related State 
maternity benefit in cases where a baby is born prematurely.  Section 16 of the 2017 Act amends the 
Maternity Protection Act 1994 to provide for a further period of maternity leave for mothers of babies born 
prematurely on or after 1 October 2017.   

The further period of maternity leave is equal to the 'premature birth period' defined by Section 15(2) of the 
2017 Act, commencing on the actual date of birth and expiring on the date when the maternity leave was 
expected to commence (i.e. ordinarily two weeks before the expected date of birth).  Provision is also made 
for the extended payment of Maternity Benefit for the length of the premature birth period.  The maternity pay 
scheme for public health service employees, as provided for under Department of Health Circular 8/1998, 
applies to this premature birth period. 

These additional entitlements apply after the end of the standard 26 week period of maternity leave and are 
effective from 1 October 2017. 

Please ensure that the contents of this Circular are brought to the attention of all managers, payroll staff and 
employees in your area of responsibility.  



    
 

 

Queries 

Managers may refer any queries that they may have in relation to this Circular to their local HR / Employee 
Relations Department. 

Queries from HR / Employee Relations Departments on this Circular may be referred to Anna Killilea, HSE 
Corporate Employee Relations, HR Directorate, 63 / 64 Adelaide Road, Dublin 2. Tel: 01-6626966, E-mail: 
anna.killilea@hse.ie   

Please note also that the National HR Help Desk is also available to take queries on 1850 444 925 or email: 
ask.hr@hse.ie  

Yours sincerely, 

 

Rosarii Mannion  
National Director of Human Resources 
 



   
 

 

 



   
 

 

 

 
 


